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Stormwater Quality 
Public Advisory Group Meeting

Thursday, February 2, 2017
1:30 PM – 3:00 PM

Members and City Staff Attending
Katie Anderson (Bend Chamber/Aperion Management Group), Gretchen Palme (Palmer Homes), Barbara Rich (Citizen at Large), Karna Gustafson (COBA), Lawrence Klein (Wylder Solutions),Todd Cleveland (Deschutes County); Tom Headley (Century-West), Krista Ratliff (DEQ), David Buchanan, Mike Buettner, Wendy Edde, Brad Mandal, Sean Mulderig, Gillian Ockner, Ryan Oster, Steve Prazak (City of Bend)  
Key Items Discussed

· General Updates:  
· Sean Mulderig was introduced as the City’s new Stormwater Program Utility Compliance Specialist.  His work will focus on assisting with inspections for erosion and sediment controls, and post-construction controls operation and maintenance verification.  
· City submitted the Stormwater Annual report by the November 1 deadline and also received approval from DEQ for the changes to the UIC Monitoring Plan that the City submitted last fall—the changes were in response to (a) need to move one location at the Utility corporation yard due to a conflict with an open grate UIC upgrade; (b) changes as a result of changing lab; and (c) removal from the plan of optional items not required by permit.  
· City staff have been working on next year’s budget and that process will continue to higher levels including Budget Committee and Council review through the spring.  
· UIC Drywell Open Grate Retrofit Project—City has installed 26 upgrades with a drop-in catch-basin (36-inch sump) to date.  The City has tracked these through cold and wet weather as part of a quality assurance process, and is happy with the results given some in-field adjustments crews are able to make.  The City will be placing another order soon.
· Awbrey Butte Drainage Study.  Staff provided an overview of this study and how it ties in with the need to replace the Newport stormwater line.
· City is working to hire a temporary employee to help compile existing data in developing a private stormwater facility database to help (a) know locations for protection during emergency situations, and (b) to help refine our understanding of the amount of stormwater being managed by means other than public discharge to the river.
· City is working to kick off the 2017 Clean Water Works Partnership Program in April with Earth Day.  Student video and poetry contests are occurring with an April 29 due date.  The program will focus on similar partners as the original but we are looking to increase reach to RV rental/dealers, landscapers, and pressure washers as well. 

· Waterwise Landscape Manual and Irrigation Dry Weather Flow Reduction Activities.  Mike Buettner provided a one page overview of the water conservation program and distributed copies of the Waterwise Landscape Guide that the Public Advisory Group had reviewed a draft text version of in 2016.  Mike indicated that 40 of the City’s water supply is used for irrigation.  The water conservation program is working towards code changes in 2017, and continuing their sprinkler inspection program, which helps reduce dry weather flows that can pick up and carry pollutants to the storm drains. They will also conduct outreach to landscape contractors and are working on additional educational materials. Karna (COBA) expressed interest in potentially reducing landscaping requirements which she indicated would help reduce irrigation water needs.

· Certified Erosion and Sediment Control Lead Training.  The training is open to the public and City staff, and will take place February 27-28.  The training includes an in depth overview of erosion and sediment control needs and best management practices both in classroom and with a field component. The certification is good for both Washington and Oregon for three years.

· Overview of How Stormwater Drainage is Handled in Bend.  Presentation provided a baseline overview of how stormwater is handled in Bend, including piped system to the river, underground injection controls, and surface infiltration.

· Review 2017-2018 draft PAG Schedule and Focus.  Attendees reviewed a handout for key focus topics and standard meetings for the upcoming years.  Attendees discussed best meeting times and days.   The PAG group is proposing to change from an as needed basis, to a schedule every other month on a fixed day schedule.  The plan is to meet for the next year and a half to review the onsite drainage requirements and options available.   Site tours may be included. 

· Near Term Residential Drainage Inspection Complaint and Proposed Solution Discussion.  Ryan Oster (City Engineer) and Karna Gustafson (COBA) provided an overview of recent efforts address concerns brought by COBA regarding City inspection review of onsite drainage facilities.  City is working with COBA.  Smaller lots, more density and a couple field experience issue have risen to the surface.  
Per Bend Code Title 16, single family residential/duplex developments adding 5,000 sf need to submit a drainage submittal to manage that stormwater.  There are additional instances where a drainage submittal is required for duplex or single family including if the project part of a land division or a phased development, if the project proposes a UIC facility, or if a clearing, grading and erosion control permit is required. 
The permit process for reviewing those plans can slow down Certificate of Occupancy from being issued as the contractor modifies the onsite drainage plan for necessary in-field adjustments (e.g., since the plans are so rudimentary they do not include key items such as topographical information.  This can result in a plan showing an infiltration swale at the high point of the lot.)   The loss of time has been costly for developers, so COBA approached the City.
  Ryan Oster indicated that short term solutions discussed include: 
--Transferring the responsivity of onsite drainage/ stormwater facility performance onto the contractor.
--Allowing a modified SFR drainage site plan.
--Builder can sign an as constructed plan for revisions to the site plan.
The goal is to remove the City from private drainage complaints, while allowing the builder to obtain certificate of occupancy.  In other cities such as Lake Oswego, sign-offs are allowed only by a registered professional engineer.
One attendee asked if the City can delay stormwater inspections due to snow and weather and still issue a certificate of occupancy.  Ryan indicated that this can be done, but may require a bond for remaining work. 
Katie Anderson indicated that homeowner associations would like a way to pull up electronic SFR as-built drainage plans online for both management and operation and maintenance knowledge.  Karna suggested that the agreements should transfer to the property owner. 
CDD is still working on developing the agreement.  The City Engineer has issued a memorandum of understanding that outlined how we are going to enforce the code.

Key Decisions Made/Key Action Items
· Attendees had no changes to the last meeting summary.
· Mike Buettner will provide COBA an update on proposed code changes for irrigation.
· Wendy asked the group to provide input on their preference for first Tuesday afternoon, first Thursday morning or first Thursday afternoon standing bimonthly meetings within the coming week.  Post-meeting Update:  The morning of the first Thursday of the month works best for PAG members to set as recurring meeting.
· The City will incorporate discussion of the following questions/comments into future meetings: 
· Q: COBA - Could private stormwater facility capacity be sold to other property owners?
· Q: COBA - Is there way to sell credits for over some who has capacity in a swale system. 
· C: HOA - Is finds it hard to manage on site surface feature. 
· Q: COBA - What is the correct design storm.  Is the rainfall amount evaluated?  
· C: COBA members feel it is physically impossible to retain that amount of water on a SFR lot and keep housing affordable. 
· C: COBA - Infill development will be more of an issue.
· Meeting lengths may be adjusted to ensure adequate coverage of agenda items.  
· Document review lead time of at least one week will be a goal. Proposed questions may be provided ahead of time to facilitate meeting agenda objectives.
· City will provide an email update during the off-months as applicable. 
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